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MINUTES

FOX CHAPEL BOROUGH COUNCIL MEETING HELD SEPTEMBER 20, 2021 

PRESENT:
Walter A. Scott, III, Mayor; Andrew C. Bennett, President; Frederick C. Leech, Betsy Monroe, Mandy Steele, Councilmembers; A. Bruce Bowden, Esq., Solicitor; Gary J. Koehler, Manager; Michael Stevens, Police Chief; Jeanine Mancuso, Treasurer; Kevin Brett, Borough Engineer; Shawn Marie Peterson, Borough Secretary
VIA ZOOM:
Harrison S. Lauer, Thomas Karet, Councilmembers; approximately twelve other attendees

ALSO 

PRESENT:
Craig Sorg, Sergeant; Hal Saville, EIS Solar
ABSENT:
Jay S. Troutman, Councilmember

Mr. Bennett called the meeting to order at 6:00 PM.

MINUTES


Ms. Monroe moved that the minutes of the August 16, 2021, meeting be approved as submitted.  Ms. Steele seconded the motion. The motion passed by a unanimous vote.
RESIDENT COMMENTS


Sergeant Sorg was in attendance to talk about Fox Chapel Day, which will be hosted at McCahill Park on Saturday, September 25, 2021, from 1 PM – 5 PM. Residents of the Borough are encouraged to bring their families to the event to meet first responders and other organizations from the Borough.   

CONTRACT AWARDS

Contract No. 21-PW6: Solar Panels

Hal Saville from EIS was present to summarize their proposal. Following discussion, it was moved by Ms. Steele that the Borough of Fox Chapel award Contract No. 21-PW6 Solar Panels to Energy Independent Solutions, LLC (EIS) in the amount of $324,870. The motion was seconded by Mr. Lauer and passed by a unanimous vote. 

Ms. Steele noted that Congressman Connor Lamb's office is very supportive of this project. They may help with the project's funding through the Infrastructure Bill coming soon or the Budget Reconciliation Bill. Mr. Saville from EIS stated that public safety and Emergency Services funds should be looked into to help with the cost of the battery backup system should the Borough decided on that type of system.

Following discussion, it was moved by Ms. Steele to bid out a battery backup system for the new Public Works facility solar array. The motion was seconded by Ms. Monroe and passed by a unanimous vote. 

 
2021 – 2022 Sewer Lining Contract
It was moved by Mr. Leech to award the 2021 – 2022 Sewer Lining Contract to Insight Pipe Contracting at the cost of $38.00 LF (8"), $41.00 LF (10"), and $52.00 LF (12") for the lining and $42.70 LF (8"), $47.40 LF (10"), and $59.40 LF (12") for Styrene Barrier Lining via North Hills COG Contract.  The motion was seconded by Ms. Steele and passed by a unanimous vote.

2021 – 2022 CCTV & Cleaning Contract

It was moved by Mr. Leech to award the 2021 – 2022 CCTV & Cleaning Contract to State Pipe Services, Inc. at the cost of $1.40 LF (8" and 10"), and $1.50 LF (12") for CCTV, $1.00 LF (8", 10", and 12") for Light Cleaning and Jetting, and $1.50 LF (8", 10", 12") for Heavy Cleaning and Root Removal, via North Hills COG Contract. The motion was seconded by Ms. Monroe and passed by a unanimous vote. 

POLICE REPORT


Chief Stevens took a moment to thank the Fire Department, EMS, and the Public Works Department for all of their hard work and efforts on September 1, 2021, during the flood event.

FINANCE REPORT


Ms. Mancuso stated that EIT is up from 2020 by $190,000 and $141,000 from 2019. She also said that the pension change in value of investments is up $102,000 for Police and $80,000 for non-uniform. Lastly, The American Rescue Plan Grant of $531,300 has guidelines to determine revenue loss comparing 2019 to 2020, allowing for a 4.1% growth rate. Auditors recommend, for reporting requirements, the Borough consider this grant a replacement of revenue loss. Therefore, in 2021 and 2022, the Borough will have an additional $266,000 per year as revenue in the General Fund with no constraints on spending related to the American Rescue Plan.

Payment of Bills


Mr. Leech moved that the payment of bills for August 2021 (General Fund Vouchers 1736 - 1839 $548,492.43) be approved. The motion passed with Mr. Leech abstaining from voting on the Leech Tishman invoices due to the appearance of a conflict of interest.
NEW BUSINESS

Minimum Municipal Obligation  (MMO)

Mr. Lauer moved that the 2022 MMOs for the Police Pension Plan ($0), the Non-Uniformed Defined-Benefit Plan ($68,334), and Non-Uniformed Defined Contribution Plan ($20,022) be approved.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Karet and passed by a unanimous vote. 


Resolution No. 657


Ms. Steele moved to adopt Resolution No. 657 to accept the Plan Revision to the Borough's Sewage Planning Module for the proposed development at Shady Side Academy Middle School as required by DEP. The motion was seconded by Mr. Lauer and passed by a unanimous vote. 


Emergency Management Coordinator Appointment


Ms. Steele moved to recommend Michael J. Stevens, Chief of Police, for the appointment of Emergency Coordinator for Fox Chapel Borough. The motion was seconded by Mr. Lauer and passed by a unanimous vote. 


Phase II Consent Order and Agreement (COA) 


Discussion was had with Council, Borough engineer, solicitor, and manager regarding the Consent Order and Agreement between the Allegheny County Health Department (ACHD) and the Borough of Fox Chapel. The COA with resolution will be presented at the October 18, 2021 Council meeting for approval.

Disability Pension- Joseph Goldie


Council has determined that Joseph Goldie has incurred total and permanent disability and will begin receiving a disability pension. Mr. Karet moved to approve the disability pension for Joseph Goldie effective October 1, 2021. The motion was seconded by Mr. Lauer and passed by a unanimous vote.

Small Wireless Facility Deployment Act


Mr. Leech moved to authorize the advertisement of Ordinance No. 716 to further amend portions of the Fox Chapel Zoning Ordinance governing small wireless facilities. The motion was seconded by Ms. Monroe and passed by a unanimous vote.  

EXECUTIVE SESSION


At 7:42 PM, Borough Council adjourned into Executive Session to discuss a legal matter and personnel matter. At  8:40 PM, the meeting was reconvened.
There being no other business to come before Council, the meeting was adjourned at 8:40 PM.





SHAWN MARIE PETERSON






Borough Secretary

